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WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY FACULTY SENATE  

Special Informational Meeting 

Thursday, 25 July 2024, 4:00 p.m. 

Union Capitol Rooms and Via Zoom 

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S 

SENATORS PRESENT: J. Albarracin, D. Atherton, S. Bailey, B. Bellott, D. Brown, G. Cabedo-Timmons, C. 
Chadwell, D. Gravitt, E. Hamner, D. Hunter, A. Lewis, B. Petracovici, Y. Tang, S. Turkelli, L. Ebert Wallace, K. 
Wiseley 
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Parliamentarian Robinett ran the meeting from the Capitol Rooms as Chair Albarracin attended via Zoom. He 
informed guests 
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areas which have been occurring for some time, in addition to savings from retirements and resignations that 
allowed for positions not to be filled. She noted that when a position is filled last year but is not filled this year, it 
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Senator Gravitt asked if, when looking at position eliminations or layoffs, particularly of faculty, the goal is to 
maintain viability of majors, meaning that majors cannot fall below a certain number of faculty, or whether the 
administration is looking at program elimination. She noted that the Academic Program Elimination Review 
(APER) Committee would not be able to meet and make recommendations within two weeks. She asked if the 
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Incoming fall senator Ed Woell, History, remarked it remains unclear to him exactly what the criteria is and who 
is determining the criteria for who will be terminated. Interim Provost Mossman replied the administration, after 
analysis of faculty capacity, is following the contract, which specifies seniority and program need. Interim 
President Mindrup added that on the staff side the criteria is ability to delivery services in support of students, 
with recruitment and retention being priorities. She noted that assuring students are able to access financial aid, 
for example, is a pretty basic need that must be met, and then the administration builds out from that level of 
student need.  
 

Senator Bellott observed that it seems like Interim Provost Mossman gave what sounds like an ordered list. He 
asked if capacity followed by program need is the list the administration is going by. Interim Provost Mossman 
replied he believes the contract lists seniority and program needs. He does not think there is a distinct consecutive 
order outline. He stressed that, to be clear, the administration is trying to do as little harm as possible and to be as 
collaborative as possible as they move forward to try to address the financial issues the university faces.  
 

Leigh Ann Fisler, Psychology, asked if there is any plan being put forward to the Board of Trustees for programs 
that may face closures as a result of the pending layoffs, particularly when cohorts of students are being brought 
in for fall semester that may not be able to be adequately served. She asked if there is an administrative plan going 
forward along with the layoffs for those pending results. Interim Provost Mossman replied the administration’s 
approach includes the goal to not put any program in a position where they will not continue due to layoffs.  
 

Braxton Gately, Accounting, Finance, Economics and Decision Sciences, remarked his understanding is that Unit 
A faculty are supposed to be given a year to go on the academic market if they are laid off. He asked if they will 
be given that year or if the cuts will be immediate. Interim President Mindrup replied the administration is 
honoring the contract, so that year notice will be given.  
 

Parliamentarian Robinett read a statement from the Zoom chat remarking that the university is building a $100 
million Center for the Performing Arts while it is in survival mode and laying off personnel, adding that although 
the Center is budgeted by the state, this does not seem to make sense. Senator Ebert Wallace remarked that when 
she went to the dentist today this was what everyone was saying. She understands that it is different pots of 
money, but the optics are terrible. She thinks in the future going forward one thing to think about is how this 
looks. She does not know what to do about this, but it is something that is said to her everywhere she goes. 
Interim President Mindrup confirmed the funding for the Center for the Performing Arts is a different source of 
money that was allocated two years ago by the state. She said the design, other work leading up to the 
construction, and even the construction itself started before this administration’s understanding of the financial 
picture. She added the funds have been earmarked and distributed and contractors have been hired; she asked Ms. 
Roselieb if there are other details she might have missed to explain why the project goes forward while WIU still 
has to deal with its financial realities.  
 

Ms. Roselieb agrees that it is a very difficult public perception to explain. She wishes the university had $120 
million given to it in operating funds, but unfortunately that is not how the state operates. She remarked that, 
similarly, deferred maintenance seems just like daily operating at this point. She said the university has been 
allocating funds from the Capital Development Board to address deferred maintenance projects, but the state puts 
restrictions on those sources of funds. Senator Ebert Wallace said she has twice been asked if the state is paying 
for the Director of the Center for the Performing Arts. She has heard that WIU did hire a director and asked if this 
is part of the money from the state or if the university is paying for that position. Ms. Roselieb replied that is 
university money. Interim President Mindrup explained that the hiring of the director is in anticipation of the 
planning and work that needs to happen prior to the Goldfarb Center for the Performing Arts moving forward. She 
believes that position moved forward a couple of days before the current administration instituted the hiring 
suspension, but noted that the position is now on the books and will continue to move forward because the 
building project is moving forward. Interim President Mindrup stated that the administration has checked into the 
possibility of moving different sources of funds, but there is often legislation tied to those funds that they cannot 
move around, at least not as quickly as they would like.  
 

Senator Hunter asked if the administration is considering mothballing any of the buildings or facilities on the 
campuses; Interim President Mindrup replied that is being looked at. She said building efficiency is an important 
piece of the planning, both for staffing as well as for utilities and deferred maintenance. She added that John 
Smith, Interim Assistant Vice President for Facilities Management, and his team are working on those plans while 
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pathways into India but could certainly do more. She noted that as growth continues in that area, so can 
investment in that area. She related that Department of Physics Chair Kishor Kapale has taken the first steps into 
India, but since the country is huge one person making one connection is just the start. She agrees there should be 
more opportunity there.  
 

Interim Provost Mossman stated that the university has stepped up recruitment efforts in India since 2018 when 
there was such an increase in students from India enrolling in Computer Sciences, especially from the area of 
Hyderabad. He said this was directly related to a Facebook campaign and the work by Dr. Kapale on how 
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university and how WIU prepares students and serves the entire Quad Cities region. She thinks as a university 
community it is important to reinforce that WIU is facing its financial challenges, and the entire university 
community has a role in providing that reassurance to students. She stressed the importance of one-to-one 
interactions with students and connecting with them in the classroom, on the field, or as they are participating in 
activities.  
 

Interim President Mindrup remarked that the situation WIU faces is not unique; Eastern Illinois University, for 
instance, made it through a similar crisis. She recognizes it is very difficult to instill that confidence that WIU will 
make it through because the situation is impacting people’s lives, and it is hard to project optimism and light when 
going through a really dark and difficult time. She thinks it is important to recognize that there is still good work 
happening at WIU and to balance that with looking at the finances of the institution. She noted that there were a 
number of students on campus just a week or two ago as part of a grant to bring in students from traditionally 
underrepresented groups to learn what college is all about. She also noted that WIU welcomed its athletes to 
campus this summer; they are already participating in things, such as marching in the Heritage Days parade.  
 

Interim President Mindrup pointed out that Western is about to welcome a class of close to 6,000 students, adding 
that this may not be what we are used to, but it will be what these students will be used to. She said they will 
come in as a small class and get personalized attention from a university that cares about every one of those 6,000. 
She added that this will all be done with high quality academic programs and excellent support services to provide 
an outstanding, well-rounded experience that can transform students’ lives. She stressed that this is still what WIU 
is all about and asked everyone to help convey that message. Interim President Mindrup acknowledges there are 
multiple stories to tell about the university right now, but she asks that those messages be balanced with pride in 
the institution because WIU will get past this and will be stronger for it. 
 

Interim Provost Mossman remarked that Interim President Mindrup’s purpose is to be as transparent as possible 
and to communicate as clearly as possible, and part of that message is that the university is going to fix its 
problems. He said this is not kicking the can down the road and is not just getting by; the university will achieve 
as much as it can in the future, which is part of what the administration is trying to do here.  
 

Sherry Lindquist, Art and Design, recalled that in 2015 a disproportionate number of the faculty laid off were 
woman and people of color. She asked what is being done to prevent that happening again. Interim Provost 
Mossman replied the administration’s objective is to not wind up with that kind of result. He thinks part of the 
issue is one of seniority and when people are hired into departments, but there is a different sort of faculty 
demographic to work with now than there was in 2015. He reiterated that the university is farther down the road 
than it was in 2015, and there is every intention to avoid those kinds of results. Interim President Mindrup echoed 
Interim Provost Mossman’s comments. She stated that while the administration navigates within the contracts, 
there is the recognition of ensuring that WIU provides a well-rounded experience for students and that faculty and 
staff are representative of the university community.  
 

Parliamentarian Robinett read a comment from Zoom pointing out that school starts in a few short weeks, and the 
window to find other work in education, whether at the high school level or otherwise, is just about closed. The 
guest asks why there is delay in letting people know of their retention or release and why they were not informed 
in May, when they could plan for their futures, because waiting until August 6 is cutting too close to the 
beginning of the school year for instructors who may have to find employment at the university level or below. 
Interim President Mindrup replied she can appreciate that it seems to have unfolded that way, and she recognizes 
that the timing is not ideal, so she agrees with that statement. She related that when she came on board on April 1, 
she and the President’s Cabinet got right to work, formed clear plans, and refined their understanding of the 
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WIU has on hand; the university has ended multiple fiscal years in a deficit which has eliminated the ability to 
have time to make decisions.  
 

Parliamentarian Robinett related a Zoom attendee asked what is being done to make sure the university stops 
laying off people and hurting its communities in the future. The individual also asked how WIU got to this point 
because for years employees have been told to be fiscally conservative, and the questioner is sure most people 
have. The attendee remarked that the layoffs always seem to blindside everyone because issues are downplayed to 
some extent and asked who oversees this to make sure it does not happen in the future. The individual also asked 
whether the administration is taking cuts in personnel as well. 
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5,000 students. She added the administration is also looking at external resources in addition to the steps that are 
being taken with personnel so that the university can continue to meet cash flow needs.  
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Sciences had 15 departments in 2010 while in 2024 there are 14 departments, hardly any consolidation. The 
senator remarked that this type of consolidation saves chair salaries, which delivers much larger savings than a 
single faculty salary. Interim President Mindrup agrees there are a lot of strategies the university can continue to 
pursue; the personnel reduction strategy is where the administration is in this moment, but there are certainly other 
opportunities to consolidate across the university for additional savings. She reiterated the goal is to get to a point 
where WIU has a balanced budget and is able to maintain its cash flow, then add additional efficiencies beyond 
what is accomplished in those areas. She said those additional steps could turn into investment areas; right now 
the focus is just on righting the ship, but there will be some things that can be accomplished in the coming year, 
and years, in order to continue this work. She observed that this work for a university should always be ongoing: 
to evaluate itself and make sure that it is, first and foremost, responsive to students, as well as agile to changes 
that affect the institution’s opportunity to deliver the programs that are needed by the community and the region.  
 

Interim Provost Mossman concurred with Interim President Mindrup and added that he has spoken to 
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Parliamentarian Robinett said someone in the Zoom chat asked about the adjunct situation, remarking that some 
departments have 20 or more and asking if the administration is issuing them non-renewal notices before cutting 
Unit A faculty. Interim Provost Mossman replied that adjuncts will not be hired before hiring Unit A. He added 
the administration, as it does normally, will have to carefully evaluate the need for adjunct hires, and if there is a 
need they will have to write a contract. He reiterated that at this point the a
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Parliamentarian Robinett read a comment from the chat that 
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Senator Ebert Wallace observed 
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stressed she will stand by the dedication of the administration to assuming the responsibility of ensuring people 
have accurate information. She remarked that sometimes when Chair Albarracin asks specific questions, Interim 
President Mindrup has to tell her that she does not have the answers yet, but Chair Albarracin is on her speed dial 
so she will let her know when she does. Interim President Mindrup asserted there is no intention to deceive or 
create panic; administrators are human beings and will “step in piles” now and then, but they are making an effort 
to be transparent, such as by creating these opportunities and subsequent opportunities to talk to them, adding that 
this will not be the last time. She stated the administrators are available to take questions, and she has heard some 
valid criticism that they will try to learn from, which is the best they can offer at this point in time with the work 
that they have to do, along with the ongoing commitment to making sure the university does not have to cross this 
bridge again.  
 

Senator Hunter remarked that Eastern Illinois University experienced layoffs in 2017 and asked if the 
administration has communicated with them. Interim President Mindrup replied that they have; a former WIU 
vice president of finance is Eastern’s vice president of finance, and she also maintains close connections with 
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